DuPAGE AIRPORT AUTHORITY

REGULAR BOARD MEETING

Wednesday, March 24, 2010

DuPage Flight Center, 2700 International Drive, West Chicago

1st Floor Conference Room

The Regular Meeting of the Board of Commissioners of the DuPage Airport Authority was convened at the DuPage Flight Center, 2700 International Drive, West Chicago, Illinois, 1st Floor Conference Room; Wednesday, March 24, 2010.  Vice Chairman Gorski called the meeting to order at 3:06 p.m. and a quorum was present for the meeting.

Commissioners Present: Davis, Donnelly, Gillett, Goodwin, Gorski, Huizenga, LaMantia, Sabathne’,  

Commissioners Absent:  Meagher  (Commissioner Meagher participated by telephone conference call).
DuPage Airport Authority Staff Present:  David Bird, Executive Director; Byron Miller, Director of Operations; Mark Doles, Director of Operations Planning; Lisa Maedgen, Director of Finance and Administration; John Schlaman, General Manager Prairie Landing Golf Club; Anna Marano, Procurement Analyst; Anna Normoyle, Marketing Coordinator; Pam Miller, Executive Assistant and Board Liaison. 

Others in Attendance:  Phil Luetkehans, Schirott & Luetkehans; Jack Tenison, DuPage National Technology Park; Dan Pape, Crawford, Murphy & Tilly; Fred Reynolds, CenterPoint Properties Trust; Len Caldera, Jones Lang LaSalle; Bob Brandt, Tenant & DuPage Pilots Association; Eric Bernhardt, Jacobs Consultancy; Jim Wertz, DuPage Pilots Association; Pete Butler, Reynolds, Smith & Hills.
Members of the Press:  None

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Vice-Chairman Gorski asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the January 27, 2010 Regular Board Meeting.  Commissioner LaMantia made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the January 27, 2010 Regular Board Meeting and Commissioner Davis seconded this motion.  The motion was passed unanimously by voice vote. 

Vice-Chairman Gorski asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the January 27, 2010, Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees Committee Meeting.  Discussion occurred.  Commissioner Gillett made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the January 27, 2010 Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees Committee with amendments as recommended.  Commissioner Davis seconded this motion.  The motion was passed unanimously by voice vote. 

Vice-Chairman Gorski asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the January 27, 2010 Finance, Budget and Audit Committee Meeting and there were none.  Commissioner Huizenga made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the January 27, 2010 Finance, Budget and Audit Committee Meeting and Commissioner Donnelly seconded this motion. The motion was passed unanimously by voice vote.  

Chairman Goodwin arrived at 3:12 p.m. and proceeded to chair the meeting.
PUBLIC COMMENT
None

DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Executive Director Bird discussed the monthly operating statistics:

Fuel sales overall were down just under 9%.  February sales were increased slightly from the previous two months and for March, operations have increased 29% from 2009.  The Airport remains consistent with the industry-wide trend and staff continues to monitor fuel sales closely on a weekly basis.

Executive Director Bird continued that a Public Hearing was held by the FAA to discuss the proposed ASR Radar Site and there were no members of the public in attendance.     

He explained that staff has gone through the consultant selection process for the Environmental Assessment and this item is on the agenda for Board consideration and approval.    

Mark Doles, Director of Operations Planning, further discussed Flight Center activity adding that March is positive at this point in terms of fuel sales.   Mr. Doles discussed the possibility of a new tenant to locate on the airfield; more details will be forthcoming.  Discussion occurred relating to  the challenges of leasing the larger hangars and options for attracting tenants to lease these hangars. 

Byron Miller, Director of Operations, advised that staff continues to work on “housekeeping” operations for the Airport; painting, cleaning and preparing equipment for storage and transitioning from winter to summer operations.   He added that grass cutting will begin soon and also landscaping enhancements for the entrance of the Airport.  

John Schlaman, General Manager of Prairie Landing Golf Club, referenced topics discussed at the Golf Committee Meeting.  He reported positive activity with membership sales; 30 seasonal memberships have been sold to date, which exceeds the amount sold in March 2009.   He provided an update for the committee on May financial information and discussed the new marketing materials and brochures that are going out now.  He also advised that staff has reviewed the Prairie Landing’s Mission Statement to insure that it remains consistent with what is appropriate for both Prairie Landing and the Airport Authority. He advised that buildings and equipment are in good condition and the Golf Carts have been rehabilitated and are ready to be used for their ninth season.  

REVIEW OF JANUARY 2010 FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Executive Director Bird asked Lisa Maedgen to provide a review of the January Financial Statements and discussion followed. 

REPORT OF COMMITTEES 

Internal Policy and Compliance Committee: 

Commissioner Gillett advised that the Internal Policy and Compliance Committee had not met since the last Board Meeting.

Finance, Budget and Audit Committee:

Commissioner Huizenga had no further comments relating to the financial statements.  He advised that the Finance Committee did not take action on the 2010 Budget and Appropriations  Ordinance as there were changes being finalized; the proposed Ordinance will be brought directly to the Board for review and consideration.

Golf Committee:

Commissioner Donnelly reported that golf course staff has reported that the 2010 season is off to a good start.  He read the Mission Statement and after discussion, recommendations were made for additions to the language. 

Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees:

Commissioner Gorski reported that the Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees Committee met earlier with all committee members present.  He continued that Executive Director Bird provided a planning update and the committee reviewed the proposed resolution relating to an Environmental Assessment; the Committee unanimously recommended Resolution 2010-1507 to the full Board for approval.

DuPage National Technology Park:

Jack Tenison discussed items relating to the Comparative Incentive Analysis for the Technology Park and advised the study is progressing with completion anticipated in May or June.  He continued that the Environmental Assessment issue with the gun range has been totally resolved and Illinois EPA has issued a “No Further Remediation” letter.  Mr. Tenison reported that the landscaping contract with Wingren is in the third year of a three-year agreement, an RFP has been issued for this contract and the review process is underway. 

Fred Reynolds, CenterPoint Properties, commented on the progress of the Comparative Incentive Analysis for the Technology Park.   He continued that CenterPoint is negotiating with three current prospects one of which would be discussed during the Executive Session.  He also commented that CenterPoint has been reviewing obstacles to the development process and have prioritized a list of these obstacles and have created feasible solutions for discussion.

OLD BUSINESS

None

NEW BUSINESS

Proposed Ordinance 2010-231; Adopting Budget and Appropriations Ordinance for the DuPage Airport Authority for the Fiscal Year Beginning January 1, 2010 and Ending December 31, 2010.
Executive Director Bird asked Lisa Maedgen to address the Budget and Appropriations Ordinance. Mrs. Maedgen reviewed the amendments made to this Budget Ordinance and discussion occurred.  The Chairman asked the Board to consider the possibility of including an abatement of $500,000 within the 2010 Budget and Appropriations Ordinance.   Discussion occurred.   Attorney Luetkehans asked for time to clarify what Board action would be appropriate for handling the abatement.  Board action was deferred to a later point in the meeting. 

Chairman Goodwin asked to proceed with the remaining agenda items. 

Executive Director David Bird advised that all of the agenda items relating to bid awards had been thoroughly vetted at the Finance Committee and were unanimously recommended for Board approval.

Proposed Resolution 2010-1496; Award of Bid to Badger Truck Center for the Procurement of one (1) Eight Passenger Full Size Van. 

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Davis to approve Proposed Resolution 2010-1496; Award of Bid to Badger Truck Center for the Procurement of one (1) Eight Passenger Full Size Van.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner LaMantia and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (8-0).

Proposed Resolution 2010-1497; Award of Bid to Badger Truck Center for the Procurement of One (1) 4-Wheel Drive Crew Cab Pick-Up.  

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Davis to approve Proposed Resolution 2010-1497; Award of Bid to Badger Truck Center for the Procurement of One (1) 4-Wheel Drive Crew Cab Pick-Up.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Donnelly and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (8-0).

Proposed Resolution 2010-1498; Award of Bid to Badger Truck Center, Inc. for the Procurement of One (1) 4-Wheel Drive Pick-up. 

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Huizenga to approve Proposed Resolution 2010-1498; Award of Bid to Badger Truck Center for the Procurement of One (1) 4-wheel Drive Pick-up. The motion was seconded by Commissioner LaMantia and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (8-0).

Proposed Resolution 2010-1499; Award of Bid to Badger Truck Center, Inc. for the Procurement of Two (2) One Ton Cargo Vans. 

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Donnelly to approve Proposed Resolution 2010-1499; Award of Bid to Badger Truck Center, Inc. for the Procurement of Two (2) One Ton Cargo Vans.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Huizenga and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (8-0).

Proposed Resolution 2010-1500; Award of Bid to Wausau Everest, Inc. for the Procurement of a High Speed, All Wheel Drive, Airport Snow Blower.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gillett to approve Proposed Resolution 2010-1500; Award of Bid to Wausau Everest, Inc. for the Procurement of a High Speed, All Wheel Drive, Airport Snow Blower.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner LaMantia and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (8-0).

Proposed Resolution 2010-1503; Award of Bid to Waste Management of Illinois for Garbage Disposal Services for the DuPage Airport Authority. 

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Huizenga to approve Proposed Resolution 2010-1503; Award of Bid to Waste Management of Illinois for Garbage Disposal Services for the DuPage Airport Authority.   The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gorski and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0).

Proposed Resolution 2010-1504; Award of Bid to J.W. Turf, Inc. for the Procurement of Eight (8) 2010-Model Year Walking Greens Mowers.
A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gillett to approve Proposed Resolution 2010-1504; Award of Bid to J.W. Turf, Inc. for the Procurement of Eight (8) 2010-Model Year Walking Greens Mowers.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Donnelly and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0).

Proposed Resolution 2010-1507; Authorizing an Environmental Assessment for Airfield Improvements with Jacobs Consultancy.

Executive Director Bird stated that staff was able to negotiate a fairly aggressive schedule with the FAA for the review of airfield projects.  He continued that the completion of an Environmental Assessment would be Phase I of this process.  Executive Director Bird explained that a five-member selection panel made up of Commissioners Gorski and Davis, and DAA staff; David Bird, Mark Doles and Byron Miller, was established.  He continued that three firms were invited to submit proposals and after review it was the unanimous decision of the selection panel that Jacobs Consultancy was the most qualified firm for this project; all of the firms were very competent and highly qualified.   Executive Director Bird then explained that due to limited available grant funding, this project would be 100% funded by the DuPage Airport Authority.   The budget and the scope of work for the project will be forwarded to the Department of Transportation - Division of Aeronautics in order for standard contract documents for the State of Illinois to be utilized to allow the project to remain eligible for future reimbursement should funds become available.  He added that staff has budgeted $250,000 to cover the project costs and any additional funding requirements beyond this amount would be brought back to the Board for further review and authorization.  Eric Bernhardt, Jacobs Consultancy was present at the meeting to answer any questions or provide insight as needed.  Commissioner Gorski stated that the Capital Development Committee unanimously recommends Board approval. 

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gillett to approve Proposed Resolution 2010-1507; Authorizing an Environmental Assessment for Airfield Improvements with Jacobs Consultancy.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Donnelly and was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0).  

Chairman  Goodwin asked that discussion return to Proposed Ordinance 2010-231; Adopting Budget and Appropriations Ordinance for the DuPage Airport Authority for the Fiscal Year Beginning January 1, 2010 and Ending December 31, 2010.

Discussion occurred regarding the process for abatement of the Corporate Tax Levy. 

Attorney Luetkehans advised that he was unsure if a statutory deadline exists that would prohibit the abatement being effective in the 2010 Budget Ordinance.  He advised that staff should be given the flexibility to make minor modifications that would be consistent with the intent to accomplish this as soon as possible according to statute.  

 A MOTION was made by Commissioner Sabathne’ to approve Proposed Ordinance 2010-231; Adopting Budget and Appropriations Ordinance for the DuPage Airport Authority for the Fiscal Year Beginning January 1, 2010 and Ending December 31, 2010 with the amendments as discussed.  Staff is also instructed to modify Ordinance 2010-231 if possible to reflect an abatement to the General Corporate Property Tax Levy in the amount of $500,000 or if not possible for the 2010 Budget and Appropriations Ordinance, staff is instructed to reduce the General Corporate Property Tax Levy as soon as possible in the same amount of $500,000. The motion was seconded by Commissioner LaMantia and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (8-0).

RECESS TO EXECUTIVE SESSION

A MOTION was made by Commissioner LaMantia to recess to Executive Session for the discussion of  the purchase or lease of real property for the use of the DuPage Airport Authority and the setting of a price for sale or lease of property owned by the DuPage Airport Authority.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Huizenga and was passed unanimously by voice vote.  The Regular Meeting was recessed to Executive Session at 4:27 p.m. and was reconvene at 6:25 p.m.  Upon roll call, a quorum was present for the remainder of the Regular Meeting.

OTHER BUSINESS

None

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to adjourn the Regular Meeting of the DuPage Airport Authority Board of Commissioners.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Donnelly and was passed unanimously by voice vote; the meeting was adjourned at 6:35 p.m.

Approval -  June 9, 2010 Regular Board Meeting




Daniel L. Goodwin, Chairman
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